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Since February, NALC has held 
four sessions of its Branch Officers’ 
Training and one special session 

of a Preparing the LM-2 class virtually 
for 579 branch officers. 

Before the pandemic, the training 
would be held over several days at a ho-
tel in a location somewhere around the 
country. But with the pandemic making 
in-person sessions difficult, NALC has 
held the training using Webex meeting 
software. Moving the sessions online 
has allowed attendees to go through the 
training on their computer or mobile 
device from their home or branch hall.

Because of limitations, the training 
has been modified from the three and 
a half day in-person version to select 
subjects that are timely in assisting 

branch officers in the performance 
of their fiduciary and administrative 
responsibilities. To allow for maximum 
branch participation, registration has 
been limited to two officers per branch 
per session and sign-up can be done 
only by branch presidents through the 
Members Only portal.

Veronica Gainey of Sacramento, CA 
Branch 133 had wanted to take the train-
ing last year when she became secretary-
treasurer of the branch, but she didn’t 
have the chance because of the COVID-19 
pandemic. This year, although she was 
already preparing to retire, she attended 
the training with her branch president, 
which helped put the branch in a better 
position for the next person who serves 
as secretary-treasurer.

“This class was so informative,” 
she said. She learned so much that 
she went back to her records from 
2020 and redid them so they would be 
correct for the branch going forward. 
“I had to redo everything, but I made 
it easier for the next person coming 
in as far as labeling, what needed to 
be itemized, what needed to be on the 
LM-2. If you’re doing anything involv-
ing taxes, you want to be sure it’s 
being done properly.” 

Gainey appreciated the convenience 
of doing the training virtually, as op-
posed to traveling. “All you have got to 
do is plug it in and turn on a comput-
er,” she said. 

Ken Mayfield, president of Okla-
homa City Branch 458, also attended 

Emergency Federal Employee Leave update
The Office of Personnel Man-

agement (OPM) and the Postal 
Service have issued guidance 

implementing the American Rescue 
Plan Act of 2021, which was signed 
into law on March 11. (The full guid-
ance is on the NALC website.) This 
law established an important new 
leave category called Emergency Fed-
eral Employees Leave (EFEL). Prior 
to OPM’s issuing of the guidance, the 
Postal Service had been approving 
EFEL on an interim basis in two-week 
increments. 

When requesting this leave, employ-
ees must submit a completed PS Form 
3971, Request for or Notification of Ab-
sence, and a COVID-19 Emergency Fed-
eral Employee Leave (EFEL) Employee 

Notification and Leave Request Form, 
along with documentation supporting 
the need for the leave. Employees also 
will need to submit a signed Em-
ployee Agreement in Connection with 
Emergency Federal Employee Leave 
(EFEL), provided under Section 4001 of 
the American Rescue Plan Act of 2021, 
before the first use of EFEL. 

The Postal Service has issued 
guidance, and a document about 
frequently asked questions, on EFEL. 
To view these documents and the 
forms referenced above, go to nalc.
org/news/nalc-updates/emergency-
federal-employee-leave-update.

NALC will continue to provide 
updates regarding this leave as they 
become available. PR

Online officers’ training  
helping branches during pandemic

A Q-and-A about the leave 
is available on nalc.org.
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one of the online sessions. Though he 
had previously attended the training 
in person about five years earlier in 
St. Louis, he wanted to go through it 
again. He liked the convenience, too. 

“The advantage to me was the cost,” 
he said. “I liked being able to do a 
refresher online without a cost to the 
branch.”

The new financial secretary for 
Branch 458 took the course with 
Mayfield; it was his first time with the 
subject. While the financial secretary 
had a good experience, Mayfield highly 
recommended the course for expe-
rienced branch officers. “For me, for 
a refresher, I thought the online was 
perfect,” Mayfield said.

“I do like taking classes in person, but 
the way they did it, I think they did an 
excellent job in the way they presented 
everything,” Gainey said. “They gave us 
the opportunity to ask questions. They 
took the time to answer them. I thought 
it was put together very well.”

In addition to the regular Branch 
Officers’ Training topics, NALC also 
offered a special “Preparing the LM-
2” session. While all branches that 
receive funds are required to file an 
LM report to the Department of Labor 
annually, many file an LM-3 or LM-4, 
which are less involved reports for 
branches with total annual receipts 
less than $250,000 and $10,000, re-
spectively. But the LM-2 is a much more 
detailed, lengthier report that only 
NALC’s larger branches file. 

“The normal LM-3 training class 
does not get into the extra details that 
this report requires,” NALC Secretary-
Treasurer Nicole Rhine said, “nor 
would the vast majority of our branch-
es, who file LM-3s or LM-4s, need the 
additional information that is required 
on an LM-2.”

The modified Branch Officers’ Train-
ing includes:

DOL Reporting—This session reviews 
the history of the Labor-Management Re-
porting and Disclosure Act (LMRDA) and 
how it affects the activities of the unions 
and union officers. Participants learn 
about each title of the LMRDA and the 
reporting requirements under the law.

Preparing LM-3—This session cov-
ers completing the annual LM-3, which 
is required to be filed by branches 
with total annual receipts of at least 
$10,000 but less than $250,000. An 
LM-4 is filed by branches with annual 
financial receipts of less than $10,000. 
Officers who file an LM-4 also would 
benefit from this session.

Preparing 990s—This session cov-
ers completing the required annual 
Internal Revenue Service filing.

Membership & Dues/You’ve just 
been elected…now what?—This ses-
sion guides branch officers through 
membership issues that they deal with 
daily and discusses how to read a dues 
roster; it also focuses on helping officers 
learn more about branch operations.

“I highly recommend [the class] for 
when people become new officers,” 
Gainey said, because it helps them “know 
what you need to do properly.” PR

Deaf or hard of hearing?
To ensure that our deaf or hard-of-hearing members are receiving appropriate 
accommodations to communicate with other Postal Service employees, including 
their union representatives, NALC is planning to reach out to these individuals to 
discuss and learn more about any challenges they face. We are in the process of 
planning a virtual conference for this purpose. We are asking letter carriers who 
are deaf or hard of hearing to contact the union by going to the NALC website at 
nalc.org, clicking on the Members Only portal in the upper right-hand corner, and 
logging in. From there you can simply check the appropriate box if you would like 
to be identified as deaf or hard of hearing. Doing so will let NALC know who you 
are, where you work and which branch you are a member of.


